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March 1, 2023 

To: Senator Patrick Page Cortez 

President of the Senate 

P.O. Box 94183 

Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70804 

REPORT TO THE LEGISLATURE IN RESPONSE TO 

SENATE RESOLUTION NO. 46 OF THE 2018 REGULAR SESSION 

Senate Resolution No. 46 of the 2018 Regular Session urged and requested the Louisiana 

State Law Institute “to review state laws, rules, regulations, policies, and procedures relative to 

mental health evaluations used in child custody and visitation proceedings and to address the need 

for any revisions to improve, clarify, and standardize this area of the law.” In fulfillment of this 

request, the Law Institute assigned the project to its Marriage-Persons Committee, which operates 

under the direction of Professor Andrea B. Carroll as Reporter. 

The Marriage-Persons Committee met and discussed this resolution in detail over the 

course of several meetings. The sentiment expressed by one family law scholar was that this study 

was needed given the inconsistent application by Louisiana courts of the law in this area. As the 

Committee explored the issues, it began to focus on R.S. 9:331, which authorized a court to order 

a mental health evaluation but failed to provide qualifications for evaluators or rules on ex parte 

communications. The Committee noted, however, that courts have created local rules to guide this 

procedure and found the Twenty-Second Judicial District Court’s rules to be particularly 

instructive. 

Recognizing that judicial discretion is necessary given the exceptional importance of 

custody and visitation decisions and based on the Marriage-Persons Committee’s research and 

detailed discussion of both civil and local court rules in Louisiana, the Law Institute 

recommended limited changes to require that mental health professionals be licensed and to 

prohibit ex parte communications. 

The Law Institute’s recommendations were introduced during the 2022 Regular Session as 

House Bill No. 272 by Representative Patrick Jefferson and were ultimately enacted by the 

Legislature as Acts 2022, No. 614. 




